Minutes of a Meeting of the Newcastle Higher Community Council held by video conference on Wednesday 24th June 2020 at 7.00 p.m.
Cllr Mal John: Presided
Present (7) 
Councillors Heidi Bennett, Marged Griffiths, Altaf Husain, Mal John, Ann John, Alex Marshall,
Meryl Wilkins (by telephone).


Clerk, John Richfield. 


David-Lloyd Jones, Internal Auditor was also present for the whole meeting.

The Chair welcomed members to the first video conferenced meeting of the Community Council, made possible by recent legislation by Welsh Government, specifically by the Local Authorities (Coronavirus) (Meetings) (Wales) Regulations 2020 which came into force on the 22nd April 2020.

They applied to Principal Councils, Community Councils, National Park Authorities, Fire and Rescue Authorities and the Swansea Bay Port Health Authority.

 He reported that the principal purpose of the meeting was to approve the Council’s Annual Return to be sent to the External Auditors and to receive a report from the independent Internal Auditor.  The second item on the agenda was to approve expenditure that had taken place since the Government restrictions on meetings on 24 March 2020, which were still in force.
1. Apologies  
Apologies were received, mainly due to difficulty with participating in video conferencing, from Councillors Derrick Baker, David Fowler and Byron Jones
2. Members Written Declaration of Interests on Agenda Items 

Members were given the opportunity to declare any interests they had in agenda items. 


There were none.
3. Minutes of the Meeting held on 10th March 2020
The minutes had been approved by the council previously and published on the website.
4.
Matters Arising on the Minutes 

There were none.
     5.
Finance and Policy 
(i) Approval of the Council’s Annual Return 2019-2020 and to receive Internal Audit Report
The Clerk had completed the annual return and ensured that the internal auditor had completed his work before the annual return was brought to the Council for approval.
He reported that the procedure was that the Responsible Financial Officer must certify the annual return and the Council must approve the annual return by 30 June 2020.
The Council must display the notice of audit on the Council’s website by 16th August at the latest and may also display it in a conspicuous place in the area.
The notice of Audit must remain on display until at least 1 September and could be displayed for longer than 14 days if wished.
The NHCC must make the annual return and accounting records available for public inspection on reasonable notice for 20 working days. The audit notice to be published on the website set out the required inspection period on the basis of availability from Monday to Friday for 20 days in September. 
The Council welcomed Mr David-Lloyd Jones, who was the Clerk to both Cefn Cribwr Community Council in the BCBC area, and also to Llandough Community Council in the Vale of Glamorgan who had agreed to carry out an independent Internal Audit.
At the suggestion of Cllr Heidi Bennett, David-Lloyd Jones talked the Council through the process he followed to conduct the internal Audit, and to deliver his findings.

The questions he addressed were set out on pages 6 and 7 of the Annual Return, which would be published on the Community Council website.
Firstly, David-Lloyd Jones confirmed his independence from the Newcastle Higher Community Council, and that the Clerk had supplied a letter setting out the scope of the work required by the Council, in accordance with good practice.
He reported that he had carried out a full inspection of the records, not simply looking over the headline figures, and tabled 11 points he had examined as independent Internal auditor. He had reworked all the figures in order to be absolutely certain that all information was present and correct.  He had worked through the audit trail from all the primary documentation, all of which was present and fully disclosed to him by the Clerk.

David-Lloyd Jones then commended the Clerk in several significant areas, and stated that the work had been carried out to a very high standard, well above and beyond what was necessary.

A particular example selected was the risk assessment that was produced by the Clerk, which was tailored for the specific context of the Community Council, not a generic piece of work, and which fitted the requirements completely. David Lloyd Jones considered it was the best example of a risk assessment he had ever encountered for a Community Council.

Mr Jones went through every area and identified no discrepancies, and the documentation was complete and through for every transaction.  Life as an auditor was made easier due to the presence of Standing Orders, Financial procedures, an asset register, etc. which were all provided to him. The back -up documents all reconciled to the main accounts. Finally, he informed the Community Council that he considered the work was exemplary.
Mr Jones invited any questions.

In response to a question about the asset register, this was confirmed to be a register of fixed assets, and included items such as bus shelter, seats and the Chair’s Chain of Office. It did not include any office equipment, none of which had been recently acquired.  The Council agreed that it would be helpful to consider a policy for the purchase of equipment.
In answer to a question about budgets,  it was noted that the Clerk provided a list of payments and income to the Council monthly, and produced an analysed list of expenditure and income, reconciled to the budget heading, quarterly. 

The Clerk would send all members his final budget breakdown for the whole year to all members of the Council, which had been provided to Internal Audit, and would help them understand the figures on the annual Return.
A question was also asked about the amount of balance carried forward.

Mr Jones explained that this was a question that was frequently raised. The reason why Community Councils frequently carry apparently significant balances was that because they only precept once a year, and are unable by law to to operate at a deficit, it was therefore prudent to retain an amount of working capital. The need to inbuild resilience in to budgets was particularly starkly shown at the present time. 

Mr David-Lloyd Jones was thanked for his report and invited to remain for the other items on the agenda.
(ii) Accounts for approval - expenditure since March
	Payee  / description
	    £
	Cheque number

	ACD Skips Allotment Skip
	230.40
	201730

	Cllr M John – reimbursement for cash Grant for three 

Penyfai Volunteers who needed funds to help elderly during Covid -19 Lockdown
	100.00


	201731



	Aberkenfig Food Bank – Covid-19 hardship related.
	100.00
	201732

	BCBC Bus Shelter cleaning
	59.63
	201733

	Via Cllr M John to printers for banners to say thank you to NHS, Carers and volunteers 


	180.00


	201734

	Canola Residential Home – assistance with carers’ PPE in Covid 19 emergency
	150.00
	20735

	BHIB Limited Council’s Insurance Policy 2020-2021
	379.62
	20736

	One Voice Wales Annual Subscription
	620.00
	20737

	NHS Covid Ward – reimbursed to Cllr M John
	200.00
	207738

	David Lloyd Jones – Internal Audit services
	150.00
	207739

	Boverton Nurseries Plants for baskets 2020
	2,002.08
	207740

	Information Commissioner’s Office Data Protect Fee
	40.00
	207741

	Clerk Salary 3 months
	1,393.30
	207742

	HMRC
	348.20
	207743

	Reimburse Clerk
	182.07
	207744


A question was raised by Cllr Heidi Bennett about the payment to the Canola Residential home 
Cllr Bennett was concerned that the funds were directed towards a private residential home, and not solely to the NHS.
A discussion then took place about this. 

In summary, the reason that this payment was made was that the community Council wished to recognise the work done by individuals in all sectors to relieve suffering caused by the Covd 19 Pandemic. For example, funds were provided to help volunteers with looking after people for food requirements, etc in Penyfai, on a basis of trust that these funds would be wisely spent, and also to the local food bank,  giving them discretion who received the food.
The Council also paid to put up banners to thank the NHS volunteers and others who were working for the common good. Some councillors felt that money spent on banners might be better spent to help those working on the front line with protective equipment,  for this reason the pyjamas and tee shirts for the Covid ward and  support for assistance with provision of PPE for the carers in the local care home was given.
There was no intention to select who was the provider of the care but simply to help those  ‘front line’ workers  who were involved in care.

Whilst it was recognised by the Council that better communications were always useful to avoid any future misunderstandings, and this misunderstanding was regretted, it was also confirmed by David-Lloyd  Jones that the payment was not illegal, and that delegated powers to the Chair and Clerk were usually set at much higher figures.

All payments on the schedule were approved by the Council by unanimous vote.
6.
Any Other Business 

The Council had received an interim report from the Clerk and Chair on actions that had been taken between meetings, circulated by email and post in May 2020, which was noted and endorsed. It is set out at the end of these minutes as an appendix to the minutes.

There being no more business, the meeting closed at 7.50 p.m. The next Ordinary meeting would be held in person at the earliest realistic opportunity. 
Appendix to June Minutes

Newcastle Higher Community Council – Update of Council activity since 
Government Lock down.

The Council last met for a formal meeting on 12 March 2020. 

The draft Minutes of the meeting are attached for you to see.

Since then, on 23 March 2020, the Welsh and UK governments imposed restrictions due to the Coronavirus worldwide pandemic and prohibited meetings of more than 2 people, and prohibited all but what they defined as essential travel.

Newly elected Councillors and Training 

Following the cancellation of Training Courses for new Councillors by One Voice Wales (Due to Covid 19) online training resources have been provided to new Councillors, and also commended for the use of all members by way of a refresher course.

Community Asset Transfer

The Clerk has contacted the BCBC Property Department asking for an additional document for the lease of the Pheasant Field and the Cavendish Park kickabout area.

So far a brief heads of terms has been received that only related to the Pheasant. One Voice Wales has been consulted on the draft. 

The Council agreed in January to apply for a grant from the Community Asset Transfer Fund to assist with the upgrading of the facilities in the Community Asset Transfer area in the Pheasant Field and at the kickabout area in Cavendish Park.

The BCBC has now granted (late April) the NHCC full match funding for the project, value £15,303, so the maximum reimbursement on receipt of the proof of spend will be up to £7,651. if the final spend is less, the match funding will reduce pro rata of course.

Guy Smith of BCBC fully understands that the Community Council may not yet be able to place orders due to the current restrictions, but he has also offered to reimburse up to £200 to pay for legal advisers to review the Lease document.

Financial matters

The Council has paid the sum of £150 to each member of the Council serving for the year 2019-2020 by the end of the financial year, unless they completed a declaration that they refused the payment. 

The following expenditure has been incurred since the last meeting: 

The details are now reported to the Council and it will be asked to endorse the action it has agreed the next time it meets, and all members have been consulted before payments that are not in the budget have been made.

All payments set out in the schedule in the Minutes of 24 June, so not reproduced here.

Internal Auditor

As was discussed at the last meeting, the council required an internal auditor this year. Having approached BCBC, who were unable to help, and then consulted One Voice Wales a potential auditor has been approached, who had agreed to assist this year. It is Mr David-Lloyd Jones, who is clerk to two Community Councils, one in the Vale and one in Bridgend County Borough, so he has a good deal of experience of Community Councils.

Annual Return and Internal Audit

The regulations state that the Council need to hold a Meeting and to approve the Annual Return and Governance Statement with the Internal Auditor’s report by 30 June. There is however, flexibility and the Wales Audit Office have issued instructions that if NHCC and many other Councils cannot hold a meeting to approve this a notice should be placed on the Council’s website. The prescribed notice will be sent to Cllr Heidi Bennet to be published on the website, nearer the time, if a meeting is not possible.   NB a teleconference meeting is now permissible in the regulations, as long as members can hear each other, and if all members are enabled to participate.

I am discussing with the internal auditor to identify the earliest time the documents can be laid before the Council.

Members of the Council may wish to indicate if they are happy to hold an online or teleconference meeting on this one subject, or if they prefer to hold it ‘as soon as possible’?

NB the period of publication of accounts and records will now take place in September (for all Councils) at the direction of the Wales Audit Office, so there is no urgency for that.
Actions related to the Covid 19 Pandemic

Councillors have been acting as volunteers and street ambassadors in the community.

Funds have been provided (see above) to assist three Penyfai volunteers to obtain emergency supplies for the elderly or otherwise vulnerable locally.

Banners to thank the NHS Carers and volunteers locally, have been displayed locally, put up by Councillors,  and a photograph taken for publicity.

Support has been given to the local food bank to help people suffering from the effects of the Pandemic.

Personal Protection Equipment has been given  to a local nursing home. 

Hanging Baskets – Summer flowers

The provision of hanging baskets is in the budget so the expenditure is anticipated. The current supplier of flowers and maintenance were very pleased to be able to provide the service, which members will see has been done.

Bins

The bins that this Council paid for and installed continue to be emptied by BTC as agents.

Daffodils

The bubs that were planted in the autumn bloomed very well in the Spring. Cllr Alex Marshall’s report refers to this in more detail.

Interviews for new Clerk

Subsequent to the last meeting the Clerk made arrangements for interviews of all candidates to be held at Tondu School on Tuesday 24 March 2020. 

Meetings of more than two people were suspended due to government regulations. Consequently the interviews were postponed until such time as the government restrictions were lifted.

The process will resume as soon as it is practicable, meanwhile, the existing Clerk will continue to look after the council’s administration.

School Governor

Cllr Alex Marshall’s term of office as a School Governor will come to an end shortly. Given the Council is not able to meet, the BCBC have asked him to continue his term, and Cllr Marshall is happy to continue.

Maintenance and footpaths

Cllr Alex Marshall and Mal John have arranged for essential maintenance to be done by established contractors as required.

A Report from Cllr Alex Marshall on behalf of the Maintenance Committee is attached.

There are some matters for Councillors to think about before the next meeting for example - Christmas Lighting – now is the time to think about what is required at an early stage?

J.R.

May 2020.
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